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TOWN OF SOUTHINGTON 

ZONING BOARD OF APPEALS 

TUESDAY, OCTOBER 23, 2018 

 

MINUTES 

 CHAIRMAN ROBERT SALKA, called the Public Hearing and Regular 

Meeting of the Southington Zoning Board of Appeals to order at 7:00 

o’clock, p.m. in the Public Assembly Room at the John Weichsel 

Municipal Center at 196-200 North Main Street, Southington, CT with 

the following members in attendance: 

 

 Jeffrey Gworek, Joseph Pugliese & Matthew O’Keefe 

 Alternates: Ron Bohigian 

 Others: David Lavallee, Assistant Town Planner    

    

 Absent: Joseph LaPorte, Commissioner 

   Ryan Rogers, Alternate 

 

 The Chair seated Alternate Ron Bohigian for Joseph LaPorte for 

this evening’s meeting.  A quorum was determined. 

 The Pledge of Allegiance to the American Flag was recited by 

everyone in attendance. 

 Vice Chairman Jeffrey Gworek explained the procedure to be 

followed in the presentation of an appeal and advised should their 

appeal be approved they file with the Town Clerk’s Office as soon as 

they receive the formal approval in the mail before starting any work.  

You have one year to begin the project. 

 Mr. Gworek further explained this is a super majority vote board 

and you need four affirmative votes for your appeal to be approved.  

As we are short of the normal five members, so you will need four yes 

votes.  You do have the right to continue the public hearing to the 

next meeting if you are not sure you will get the four yes vote.  It 

is your right. 

 Mr. Gworek also explained all public hearings heard this evening 

would have a vote this evening.  You will need a four to one, super 

majority vote to approve your appeal.  So, you are welcome to stay for 

the regular meeting to hear the decision on your appeal. 
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ROBERT SALKA, Chair, presiding: 

APPROVAL OF MINUTES 

 Mr. O’Keefe made a motion to approve the Minutes of the previous 

meeting.   Mr. Pugliese seconded.  Motion passed unanimously on a 

voice vote.  

 

PUBLIC HEARING ITEMS 

 

 A. APPEAL #6343A, application of Harvest Liquor Shoppe, LLC 

for a special exception for a package store location approval under 

Sections 4-01.32B, 4-03.32, 11-04 & 15-05 of the Zoning Regulations, 

2110 Meriden Waterbury Tpke., property of Gibbs Oil Company Limited 

Partnership in a B zone. 

 THE CHAIR:  Will the applicant or his representative please state 

their name and address for the record, please. 

 ATTORNEY ZIOGAS:  Thank you, Mr. Chairman.  James Ziogas, 104 

Belleview Avenue in Bristol, Connecticut.  I’m the attorney 

representing the applicant. 

 THE CHAIR:  Okay. 

 ATTORNEY ZIOGAS:  Thank you, sir.   Now this is 2110 Meriden 

Waterbury Road.  It’s a parcel of land that has been in disrepair for 

a period of time.   Off the highway, if you made a left, it’s the 

Gibbs Oil Company.  I’m sure you are all familiar with it. 

 It has contamination on it which means it will need remediation.  

But I think that’s been the impediment to development along the way. 

 My client has secured a liquor permit --- at least he’s applied 

for the liquor permit.  There is one open in the Town of Southington 

by virtue of a closure.   

 His intention is to build a building on this site and relocate 

the permit to this location.    

 There is a previous site plan approval for this site. It was 

approved for an automotive repairer’s license which never got built.  

That design is for approximately a 4,000 square foot building which is 

basically the design that my client will try to adapt to his plan. 

 The property is serviced by city sewer and city water.  And, the 

signage on the property will be minimal.  On the location survey that 

was previously approved, there was a location for a standard pylon 

sign on the site which we would probably adapt our signage to. 



Zoning Board of Appeals – October 23, 2018 
 

3 
 

 That’s what my client would like to do.  I think the traffic 

considerations are minimal in this particular situation due to the 

highway’s certainly capable of handling the traffic that it bears 

right now.  We don’t think this commercial use will be impact the 

traffic patterns at all. 

 If you have any questions, I’d be happy to answer them for you. 

 THE CHAIR:  Okay.    Do we have questions, please? 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  Just one. I think I know the answer, but under 

11.04 it can’t be within 400 feet in a direct line from any church, 

public school, hospital or library. And, I just want to confirm that 

that is the case. 

 ATTORNEY ZIOGAS:  Yes.  You are correct in terms of the 400 feet. 

 THE CHAIR:  Okay.  Any other questions? 

 It’s pretty straight forward.  It’s good to see they’re doing 

something with that property finally. 

 Okay, thank you very much. 

 ATTORNEY ZIOGAS:  Thank you. 

 THE CHAIR:  Is there anyone here speaking in favor of this 

application? 

 Anyone speaking in favor? 

 (No response) 

 Anyone opposing this application? 

 Anyone opposing? 

 (No response) 

 Hearing none, this application is closed. 
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 B. APPEAL #6344A, application of Dennis Dombroski for a 43’ 

side yard setback variance for an existing horse barn where 100’ from 

a property line is required under Section 2-01A.4 & 15-04 of the 

Zoning Regulations, 553 Laning Street, property of Ricard F.  Paul T. 

Greenleaf c/o Richard F. Greenleaf in an R-80 zone. 

 THE CHAIR:   Will the applicant or his representative please 

state their name and address, please? 

 MR. DOMBROSKI:   Dennis Dombroski, 1077 (inaudible), Cheshire. 

(Inaudible comments) 

 STENOGRAPHER:  Sorry.  He’s going to have to speak up.  I can’t 

hear. 

 THE CHAIR: Can you speak up into the mike, please? 

 MR. DOMBROSKI:   Dennis Dombroski, 1077 Coleman Road, Cheshire, 

Connecticut. 

 The reason why we are seeking this variance is because the 

current conditions of the property and the buildings are dilapidated.  

And, unhealthy for the horses. 

 In order for them to be properly maintained and have a healthy 

environment, they need to be trained and worked on a daily basis.  

Currently, the property in its condition doesn’t allow that. 

 So, we are seeking a variance to combine two of the dilapidated 

buildings into one building that is not going to fall apart. 

 (Pause, pause) 

 If you would like, I can answer any questions you have. 

 So, these are the two buildings in question right now.  And, this 

barn is pretty much completely dilapidated and falling apart on the 

inside.  This was used as an old feeding barn and really isn’t 

suitable for a horse facility for training. 

 The goal is to combine these two --- if you look at the papers 

that have been presented to you --- into one building. 

 MR. BOHIGIAN:  If you are going to combine them, you are of 

course going to tear those two down, correct? 

 MR. DOMBROSKI:  We are going to use the existing framing of this 

wall here in this corner and bump it out both ways as well as this 

corner as well. 

 MR. BOHIGIAN:  Okay, so you are taking both of those. 

 MR. DOMBROSKI:  We are expanding on the original footprint and 

coming across (indicating). 
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 THE CHAIR:  I’m trying to orient --- because I drove by the 

property today.   And, they were working on, I guess it was the house? 

 MR. DOMBROSKI:  The roof. 

 THE CHAIR:  The roof of the house. 

 MR. DOMBROSKI:  Correct. 

 THE CHAIR:  And, then there was a barn to the left.  Now I am 

looking at --- the house is the one that’s 39 by 28, is that the house 

itself? 

 MR. DOMBROSKI:  Correct. 

 THE CHAIR:  Okay. 

 MR. DOMBROSKI:  It’s the nearest building to the road. 

 THE CHAIR: And, the barn that I am looking at which is facing 

Laning Street was open.  Is that --- 

 MR. DOMBROSKI:  You might be referring --- 

 THE CHAIR:  It looked like it was open. 

 MR. DOMBROSKI:  To a shed row right here?  With the runs? 

 THE CHAIR:  Well, it was running --- I thought it was running 

parallel to Laning Street. 

 MR. DOMBROSKI:  The barn right here does have two big large open 

doors. 

 THE CHAIR:  Okay. 

 MR. PUGLIESE:  Mr. Chairman, I went by today also and I feel the 

one that you are referring to might have been this --- he’s calling it 

a shed. 

 MR. DOMBROSKI:  The shed row in front right here. 

 THE CHAIR:  Yah, that’s what I’ve got here.  Okay.  Okay.  And, 

then the barn is behind.  Okay. 

 MR. DOMBROSKI:  Correct. 

 THE CHAIR:  Just want to make sure I’ve got --- what I’m looking 

at.  Okay. 

 (Pause) 

 And, why do you need the variance on that front barn?  Because 

you need it to be 100 feet? 
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 MR. DOMBROSKI:  Correct.  I need to be 100 feet from the property 

line.  Right now, this current barn is grandfathered in under 100 

feet. 

 THE CHAIR:  Right. 

 MR. DOMBROSKI:  So, we were looking for a variance to extend that 

which would bring it closer to this neighbor’s property line.  

(Indicating) 

 THE CHAIR:  Why wouldn’t you move it over to the right?  It looks 

like you’ve got 120 --- 

 I guess you have 127 feet with the old barn. 

 You’re going to be down to 102 with the new one on the east side. 

 MR. DOMBROSKI:  Correct.   We wouldn’t want to go any further 

towards the orchard because there is a beautiful maple tree that must 

be over a hundred years old. 

 THE CHAIR:  Um-hum.  And, you need to make it that big for what 

reason? 

 MR. DOMBROSKI:  That is an appropriate size for a horse to be 

able to fully open up, full length and stride.  That means to have 

property development and training. They need to be worked on a daily 

basis to be healthy. 

 THE CHAIR:  And, you work them inside in the winter, is that --- 

 MR. DOMBROSKI:  Any inclement weather.  When it is too hot, as 

well. 

 THE CHAIR:  Okay. 

 Do we have other questions? 

 MR. PUGLIESE:  Why would you not move the new structure closer to 

Laning Road (sic)? 

 MR. DOMBROSKI:  By the same token, it would be encroaching on 100 

feet. 

 (Pause, pause) 

 MR. O’KEEFE:   So, in this first drawing that we have, does the 

existing barn show on that? 

 MR. DOMBROSKI:  Yes. 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  Okay.  Is that the 25 by 38-foot structure? 

 (Pause, pause) 
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 MR. DOMBROSKI:  The existing large barn is the 54 by 50 structure 

with a 16 by 14 ajutment in the back.   That’s this right here 

(indicating). 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  Okay.  And, then the smaller one is the 32 by 25? 

 MR. DOMBROSKI:  Correct. 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  Right.  But if you took this new structure and 

moved it towards the orchard, you can still move it 27 feet and not be 

within 100 feet and it would be moving away from that corner boundary.  

And, you’d have the same size building. 

 MR.  DOMBROSKI:  Correct.  Again, there is a septic right here 

(indicating) that we’d have to worry about.  As well as again, we 

don’t really want to have to cut down that tree. 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  But the septic would be relocated, couldn’t it? 

 MR. DOMBROSKI:  I suppose it could.  That’s the septic for the 

house. 

 (Pause, pause) 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  Because I don’t think you have the problem if you 

move the barn over a little bit. 

 MR. DOMBROSKI:  We would then have to figure out a whole new plot 

for parking and the appropriate driveway to get up to the rest of the 

buildings and the pastures.   

 That driveway is currently also used by Roger’s to access the 

orchard. 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  But, it could be done.  Have you explored that 

possibility? 

 MR. DOMBROSKI:  We shied away from that dealing with the USDA and 

the NCRS.  They also really didn’t want us to cut down that tree. 

 It’s a healthy old tree. 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  Well, how close could you get, how much closer 

could you get to that tree without cutting it down? 

 MR. DOMBROSKI: With the plans that I presented, we’re pretty much 

right there.  Maybe 4 or 5 more feet. 

 THE CHAIR:  Well, the way I’m looking at it is the current barn 

is 127 feet away from the property line on the east side. 

 MR. DOMBROSKI:  Correct. 
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 THE CHAIR:  If you --- If we allow this building to be built, the 

east side, side of the building would be 102 feet.  So, you really 

can’t move it more.   Because you’ve got a problem either side. 

 MR. DOMBROSKI:  That’s correct. 

 THE CHAIR: One of the sides is going to be less than 100 feet.  

The only option is a smaller barn, right?  If they want to stay within 

the 100 feet on either side. 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  Right. Or closer to the fenced area.    It could go 

this way (indicating). 

 MR. BOHIGIAN:  Backwards, right? 

 MR. O’KEEFE: It could go that way (indicating).  Then you are 

father away from there. 

 Is that about 8 --- 

 You’ve got 30 feet.  Then you don’t need it. 

 MR. BOHIGIAN:  How far back are you coming? 

 MR. DOMBROSKI:  This one right here, sir? 

 MR. BOHIGIAN:  Nope.  Right.  That one.  You are going to come 

straight across from that? 

 MR. DOMBROSKI:  We are going to come from this corner straight 

back to right around here.  We are going to come this way across right 

in front of the tree. 

 MR. BOHIGIAN:  What if you came back with the other one towards 

the other fence line? 

 MR. DOMBROSKI:  This way? 

 MR. GWOREK:  Towards Laning Street? 

 MR. BOHIGIAN:  Towards Laning. 

 MR. O’KEEFE: Yah, right there.  You could go 30 feet that way.  

And, then you are 87 feet. 

 MR. BOHIGIAN:  And, brought that back. Kept that same site line 

over this way. 

 MR. DOMBROSKI:  It is a possibility but again this would also 

become a driveway for access into this building. 

 MR. BOHIGIAN:  We’re looking for the hardship, right?  You have 

the tree and you have that.  So, we’re trying to minimize 43 feet. 

 MR. DOMBOSKI:  Another big issue is the drainage here is a big 

issue.   There is a culvert right here and with all the runoff --- 
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putting the building here and having the proper drainage around it and 

tying it into everything is something that the USDA wanted to use this 

a low use area. 

 (Pause) 

 MR. BOHIGIAN:  Yah, but I don’t see that. You’re telling me that 

but I don’t have any documentation. 

 THE CHAIR:  The question would be, if you took off, if you moved 

the building forward and you brought it forward to the back of the 

other existing barn and you took off that 16 by 14, which you are 

going to take off anyway, correct? 

 MR. DOMBROSKI:  Correct. 

 THE CHAIR:  So, if you move that, the building, basically uh, 16 

or 18 feet forward, you are minimizing the amount of variance you are 

going to need. 

 MR. DOMBROSKI:  We’re currently --- 

 THE CHAIR:  Why can you move it 16 feet forward.  Right now, 

you’ve got 48 feet.  That open barn and the new one you want to build. 

 MR. DOMBROSKI: With the plans that I submitted, we’re only moving 

it 10 feet forward. 

 THE CHAIR:  Say that again? 

 MR. DOMBROSKI:  With the plans submitted, it is already moved 10 

feet forward towards the road.  So that would allow us for another 6 

feet.  That we could change. 

 (Pause, pause) 

 THE CHAIR:  You didn’t move it forward.  You expanded your bran 6 

foot. 

 MR. DOMBROSKI:  I believe on the plans that I submitted, it shows 

it coming 10 feet to the road, as well. 

 THE CHAIR:  Okay? 

 (Pause) 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  If I had a survey, it would be a lot easier to look 

at. 

 It looks like you are proposing two buildings. 

 THE CHAIR:  They are.  They are expanding the one in the back 

from 49 by 29 to --- I don’t know what it is.  There is no 

measurements on that one. 
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 MR. O’KEEFE:  Correct.  I mean --- 

 THE CHAIR: By 120 by 56 in the back. 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  What are the dimensions on the one in the back you 

want to build? 

 THE CHAIR:  It looks like 121 by 56. 

 Correct? 

 MR. DOMBROSKI:  Correct. 

 THE CHAIR:  That’s not the one in issue right now. 

 MR. DOMBROSKI:  Correct. 

 MR. O’KEEFE:   We’re talking about the one in the front which – 

 THE CHAIR:  Right. 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  -- I think it could be moved closer to Laning 

Street and then you’d take your 57 feet and you’d be adding to it. 

 MR. LAVALLEE:  Mr. Chairman, the only issue with that is right 

now he’s 95 feet from the side property line.  So that’s still 5 short 

and – 

 THE CHAIR:  Said that again?  I’m sorry? 

 MR. DOMBROSKI:  A side yard variance on this side ---- 

 THE CHAIR:  He’s 76 feet right now with the new --- 

 MR. LAVALLEE:  Yah, up here.  That’s correct.  But if he goes 

more forward, it’s pinched a bit more on this side.  He needs 100 feet 

from all property lines.  So, it’s roughly 95 now. So, the more 

forward he comes, it impinges on that left property line. 

 THE CHAIR:  Because it narrows towards Laning Street is what you 

are saying? 

 MR. LAVALLEE: Yes. 

 MR. PUGLIESE:  But it doesn’t show, it doesn’t seem to show it. 

 THE CHAIR:  It doesn’t show it on our drawing.  At least it 

doesn’t look that way. 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  Well, it might be helpful to have it on a survey 

map because it is difficult to see it on just a piece of paper. 

 MR. DOMBROSKI:  I apologize. The surveys are coming.  I was 

unaware that they had to be a full survey. Those are with markers and 

pins that were found on the property. 
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 MR. BOHIGIAN: Those other things that you were talking about, do 

you have those?  Can you submit those? 

 MR. DOMBROOSKI:  From the USDA you’re saying? 

 MR. BOHIGIAN:  Yes. 

 MR. DOMBROSKI:  Absolutely.  I’ll get those to you by email. 

 MR. BOHIGIAN: That’s part of a hardship that you can’t do because 

of the fact of drainage and stuff like that.  You’re telling me, but I 

don’t see it.  That’s why I’m asking. 

 MR. DOMBROSKI:  Absolutely.  No problem. 

 MR. BOHIGIAN:  So, this here, you wanted to --- you said that 

this was a driveway or something in here (indicating)? 

 MR. DOMBROSKI:  Correct. Currently that is the access to the far 

barn on the left as well as the back section to the large barn. 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  Right. But you are only going to have one barn 

there.  So, you could have your access on the side of the barn to get 

into the barn. 

 MR. DOMBROSKI:  Correct.  For proper drainage, we would want to 

have (inaudible) around the whole building. 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  You see, we don’t have a topographical survey so we 

don’t know what the drainage would be based on this. 

 THE CHAIR:  What is the desire of the Board? 

 MR. DOMBROSKI:  I’m sorry? 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  Just additional information so that we can see 

whether there are viable alternatives. 

 THE CHAIR: Okay.  And, what specifically would we want the 

applicant to bring back for the next meeting? 

 MR. O’KEEFE: Well, I would want to see the location of the tree 

he talked about.  I’d want to see topography relative to the drainage 

and I’d want to see, you know, possible, you know, slight movements of 

the config --- where the barn is.  Not necessarily the size, but what 

can he do to minimize that on each of the boundaries. 

 THE CHAIR: Okay. 

 MR. BOHIGIAN:  And, we’d like to see those letters that he is 

talking about. 

 THE CHAIR: I’m sorry?   Use the mike. 
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 MR. BOHIGIAN: The letters that he is talking about to bring to 

the board about the drainage and stuff. 

 THE CHAIR: Okay?   It will be in the Minutes.  You’ll be able to 

see those.  So, if you didn’t get it all, it will be in the Minutes 

posted on line.  So, you can review that. 

 So, we can reschedule this for the next meeting. 

 MR. O’KEEFE: So, would we just continue the public hearing? 

 THE CHAIR:  Yup. Can we have a motion to do that? 

 MR. O’KEEFE: Make a motion to continue the public hearing. 

 MR. PUGLIESE:  Second. 

 (Motion passed unanimously on a voice vote.) 

 THE CHAIR: We’ll see you at the next meeting with that 

information. 

 MR. DOMBROSKI:  Okay, thank you. 

 THE CHAIR:  Thank you very much. 

 Dave? 

 MR. LAVALLEE:  I just didn’t know if anyone had a comment. 

 THE CHAIR:  Well, we can ask. 

 Does anyone want to speak in favor of it?   Then you won’t have 

to come back unless you want. 

 Just come up to the mike and state your name and address for the 

record, please. 

 MS. BEAUGART:  My name is Kate Beaugart and I live at 750 

(Inaudible) Avenue, in Meriden, Connecticut.    

 I’m here because I am the trainer for this facility right now.  

And, I just wanted to speak on kind of the necessary, the necessity of 

having this being done from my end. I don’t know if that matters to 

any of you, but it matters to me. 

 What I do is I rehabilitate all horses and I also train children 

and I give them really just a separate world to go into. 

 And, I was listening to kind of the comments you guys were 

making.  If we got rid of this driveway here (indicating), that would 

be a fire hazard because if the horses were inside and we now are 

blocking a roadway, we no longer have an access point to get the 

horses out of the building. That is very important to me. 
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 And, um, there’s another point I wanted to make as well.  If we 

brought the buildings down towards here, then we are infringing on 

other horse’s habitats, as well.  Which I suppose it could be done but 

it wouldn’t really be helping the horse and that’s kind of what we’re 

doing here.  We’re trying to make the property healthier for the 

horses rather than bring it back.  Because I know this property really 

hasn’t been touched since      like 1810.  So, we really, really would 

like the ability to just revitalize it and get it to a really good 

point where it is just a really nice place in Southington where people 

can come and enjoy and kids have a place to go and adults, as well. 

 That’s why I am in favor of this. 

 THE CHAIR:  Okay, thank you. 

 Anyone else speaking in favor? 

 (Pause) 

 MS. STONE:  My name is Marilyn Stone from 79 Brookwood Drive.  

Down around the corner from this property. 

 To say that the place has been dilapidated is an understatement.  

For twenty or thirty years the place has been a mess. 

 And, this group coming in proposing to build this new barn and to 

get the place going properly, they’re going to do it right.  It’s 

going to be done well.  And, I think I would like to see them have the 

opportunity to do that for the best interests of the horses as well as 

in their best interest in attracting clients and customers there.  

That can only be done these days with a pretty much the state-of-the-

art facility. And, if that takes a little more space there, the visual 

improvement alone would be more than welcome regardless of a few feet 

this way or that way from the property lines. 

 Right now, I think it is a deterrent to the property values 

particularly along the street there.  People have been very tolerant 

for a long time with the folks that have been in there.  But this is a 

real opportunity to bring that whole area quite a few pegs and for 

quite a few years.  Make the improvements visually and commercially, 

however that it can be made.  I think it would be a benefit. 

 THE CHAIR:  Where do you live in relationship to --- 

 MS. STONE: We live on Brookwood Drive which is the next street to 

the east.  A few houses in, there. 

 THE CHAIR:  Okay. 

 MS. STONE:  We go by it every day. 

 THE CHAIR:  So, on the other side of the orchard? 
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 MS. STONE:  Uh, down to the east. Yes.  Yup. 

 Thank you. 

 THE CHAIR:  Okay, thank you. 

 Any one else speaking in favor? 

 (Pause) 

 MS. CONTI:   Good evening.  My name is Joanne Conti and I live at 

17 Butternut Lane in Southington.  And, I have my notes here. 

 The property has been a horse farm for as long as I can remember.  

I’m here to speak in favor of the variance that would allow the 

property to be updated and improved.   

 In recent years, the buildings have become, like the other people 

in the crowd here have said, dilapidated.  So, more than just a few 

years.  And, they are in desperate need of upgrades. 

 Now, with the closing of Hayes Equestrian Center, I believe this 

would be the only equestrian facility left in Southington.   Not only 

would these upgrades improve the aesthetic appearance of the property, 

but also it would allow the horses to be properly worked and remain 

healthy. 

 The property, in its current condition, do not allow for this to 

it’s fullest.   

 Fortunately, Katie and Dennis have decided to invest in 

Southington.  Their monumental project will ensure the land remains a 

horse farm instead of having another housing development built. 

 Ultimately, it would be a premiere equestrian facility and 

another successful business in town. 

 This will occur because of Katie’s knowledge and expertise with 

horseback riding lessons, horse training, horse rehabilitation, 

boarding and all the disciplines of riding. 

 THE CHAIR:  Thank you. 

 Anyone else speaking in favor? 

 (Pause) 

 MR. MEDEIROS:   Hi!  My name is Kevin Medeiros and I live on 40 

Church Street.  I have known Katie and Dennis for many, many years. 

 This is a huge, huge undertaking that they’re doing. It is just 

going to improve everything in that whole area.  I have many friends 

that live off of Blossom Lane and right now it is an eyesore. 

Everything is falling in.  They’re going to completely redo 

everything.  It’s going to attract just business in town.  People 
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coming in and realizing, again, this is the only equestrian in place 

right now.  She’s going to be hiring people.  It is going to improve, 

just driving down --- the houses in that area are beautiful.  

 You come to a beautiful facility like they are going to be doing, 

it’s going to improve being in that area.  If you look, if you’ve 

driven down that road lately and look at that --- it should’ve been 

knocked down years ago.  I’m just surprised that --- it is an eyesore. 

 It is just going to improve the neighborhood.  It’s going to 

improve the area.  It’s going to bring jobs in. It’s going to bring 

education.  We have a Vo-Ag Center.  I’m sure a majority of the kids 

from that Vo-Ag Center are going to be going there.  It’s going to be 

a huge help to the high school which a lot of people just don’t 

realize. 

 That’s all I’ve got to say. 

 Thank you. 

 THE CHAIR:  Thank you very much. 

 Anyone else speaking in favor? 

 (No response) 

 Anyone opposing this application? 

 (No response) 

 Anyone opposing? 

 (No response) 

 Hearing none, this application will be continued to the next 

meeting.  

 Thank you very much. 
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 C. APPEAL #6345A, application of Camputaro Pizza LLC for a 

special exception to allow restaurant beer & wine service under 

Sections 4-01.32, 4-03.32A & 15-05 of the Zoning Regulations, 1765 

Meriden Waterbury Tpke., property of Asterios Ftergiotis c/o Catherine 

L. Ftergiotis, Executris in a B zone. 

 THE CHAIR:  Will the applicant or their representative please 

state their name and address for the record? 

 MR. CAMPUTARO:  Hi!  My name is Luigi Camputaro. 

 MS. CAMPUTARO:  Hi!  I’m Tina Camputaro at 36 Sheffield Place in 

Southington. 

 And, we’re representing Camputaro Pizza, LLC doing business as 

Mama Mia Restaurant. 

 The location is 1765 Meriden Waterbury Turnpike and we’re just 

request a beer and wine permit. 

 THE CHAIR:  Okay. 

 (Pause) 

 Now, his is in that Rochambalt Mall?  The diner on the left-hand 

side? 

 MS. CAMPUTARO:  Yes, it’s the former Southington Mini-Diner.  

Correct. 

 THE CHAIR:  That’s what I thought. 

 (Pause) 

 Okay.   Anything else you want to add? 

 MS. CAMPUTARO:  No.   There is not much to add.  It’s a former 

diner.  I believe they had beer and wine previously to us opening Mama 

Mia.   And, that’s it. 

 THE CHAIR:  Okay. 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  Is there going to be any bar in there?  It looks 

like you say sales bar area.  Can you just describe what that is? 

 MS. CAMPUTARO:  There is a bar area.  Um, it’s --- um, how best 

to describe it, I’m not sure. 

 It is like --- 

 THE CHAIR:  Is it a service bar or people will be sitting at it 

and --- 
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 MS. CAMPUTARO:  They can sit at the area.  There will be stools 

to sit there.  They can sit there and have a pizza and a beer, if they 

like.  Um, you know, it would maybe sit six people at the most. 

 THE CHAIR: Okay. 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  And, no live entertainment? 

 MS. CAMPUTARO: Not at this time.  We would like to apply for live 

entertainment if we --- 

 THE CHAIR:  Would it be okay if we stipulated no live 

entertainment at this point or are you saying you are going to have 

it? 

 MS. CAMPUTARO:  Um --- 

 THE CHAIR:  You can always come back to us if at some future time 

you want to have live entertainment.  You can come back to us after 

you’ve got your plans.  What kind of entertainment will it be, that 

kind of thing. 

 MS. CAMPUTARO:  Yes!   We can come back and apply for that if 

we’d like to have it at some point. 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  So, are you looking for up to six bar seats?  Is 

that correct?  

 MS. CAMPUTARO:  Yes.  I believe six. 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  Okay. 

 THE CHAIR:  And, this location had a beer and liquor permit 

before, didn’t it, Dave? 

 When it was prior to the breakfast diner? 

 MR. LAVALLEE:  I’d have to confirm it.  I can’t say exactly what 

the license was for.  Whether it was for beer and wine or liquor. 

 MS. CAMPUTARO:  I would have to think it does only because it had 

all the beer keg tabs. 

 THE CHAIR:  Well, I was in there years ago. 

 I mean the location is appropriate for it.  It’s, you know, there 

is plenty of parking.  And, it has been a restaurant for any number of 

years.  Different types.  In and out. 

 (Pause) 

 Do you have any questions, Matt? 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  No, I don’t. 

 THE CHAIR:  Questions from the Board? 
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 (No response) 

 Thank you very much. 

 MS. CAMPUTARO:  Thank you. 

 MR. CAMPUTARO: Have a good night. 

 THE CHAIR:  Anyone here speaking in favor of this application? 

Anyone speaking in favor? 

 (No response) 

 Anyone opposing this application? 

 (No response) 

 Hearing none, this application is closed. 
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 D. APPEAL #6346A, application of Marna Geraci for an 8.5’ side 

yard setback variance for a building addition under Sections 7A-00 & 

15-04 of the Zoning Regulations, 1765 Meriden Waterbury Tpke., 

property of Asterios Ftergiotis c/o Catherine L. Ftergiotis, Executrix 

in a B zone. 

 THE CHAIR:   Will the applicant or his representative please 

state their name and address for the record, please? 

 MR. PANICO:   Brian Panico, Harry Cole & Son, 876 South Main 

Street in Plantsville here representing the applicant. 

 I’ll just briefly go through the existing building as we just 

talked about.   The building is in a business zone.  It was an 

existing restaurant.  Total parcel area is 22,300 square feet.  

Abutting other businesses and restaurants in that same complex and 

abutting Meriden Waterbury Turnpike to the south. 

 We are requesting a setback variance for an addition to the 

building for a pizza oven on the east side of the building.   The 

addition of the pizza oven will not be any closer to the property line 

than the existing building as the existing building is nonconforming.  

So, the existing building currently as it sits is about a foot from 

the property line.  The proposed pizza oven addition would be 1.8 feet 

from the property line. 

 (Pause) 

 You can see there just shaded.  The red is where the proposed 

addition would be.  So, this area right up here (indicating) is where 

the building is only a foot from the property line and from the 

closest point of our addition to the property line is the 1.8 feet.  

So, a total of 23 square foot. 

 And, it has really been kind of sized and located basically just 

because of the constraints of the restaurant itself.  That’s where the 

kitchen is.  That’s where it has to go.  And, this is the unit that 

kind of best serves the use. 

 If you have any questions, I’d be happy to answer them. 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  Is this pizza oven within the existing building?  

It looks like the way it is drawn that it is already in the building? 

 MR. PANICO:  Uh, --- 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  What is that line that goes – 

 THE CHAIR:  Is that a fence? 

 MR. PANICO:  Yes, I believe that’s a fence that just runs right 

along the outside of the building there. 
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 MR. O’KEEFE:  Well, then it is closer to the boundary line than 

the existing if you are attaching it to the existing building. 

 MR. PANICO:  Yah, so the existing building juts out at that point 

to be a foot from the property line. 

 MR. O’KEEFE: Yah, but to the rear.  Correct. 

 MR. PANICO:  Yes.  And, then so our addition here is still 1.8 

feet from the property line.  So, it is not closer to the property 

line at that point, but, yes, overall the building itself is not any 

closer.  The bump out for that pizza oven would put that one portion 

of the building slightly closer. 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  Now, where is the kitchen in the existing building? 

 MR. PANICO: I believe it is this back corner.  We can ask the 

applicant, but in this back corner of the building. 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  What is to the rear of it, if you go to the rear of 

the building?  Where that --- 

 MR. PANICO:  Coolers. 

 THE CHAIR:  And, what you’ve got to the east of it where you’ve 

got the one foot and then the 1.8, you’ve got a water easement and 

then isn’t there a parking lot for the condominiums?  Isn’t the next 

thing a parking lot? 

 MR. PANICO: It is a pass way easement and then – 

 THE CHAIR:  The parking lot and then you’ve got --- 

 MR. PANICO:  Island and then the building, correct. 

 THE CHAIR:  Okay. 

 MR. BOHIGIAN:  But you are not going any closer.  You are 

actually less than that jut out that is up on the top. 

 MR. PANICO:  Yes.  That one jut out, this jut out that’s here --- 

 MR. BOHIGIAN:  Right. 

 MR. PANICO:  -- at its closest point is only one foot from the 

property line.   It’s still behind that.   Correct. 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  Is it fair to say that is the only place you could 

put it given it is part of the kitchen and that’s where the kitchen 

is? 

 MR. PANICO:  That is pretty much the reason for the exact 

location.  Obviously, you know, if the kitchen was all of the way down 

to the bottom, you could shift the pizza oven all the way to the 

south, but that is not the layout. 
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 MR. BOHIGIAN:  So, what does the structure look like on the 

outside? 

 MR. PANICO:  The outside of the oven? 

 FROM THE AUDIENCE: The outside of the oven is block -- 

 THE CHAIR:  Why don’t you come up and just state your name and 

address for the record? 

 MR. CAMPUTARO:  Luigi Camputaro, 36 Sheffield Place in 

Southington. 

 And, the outside is a wall, it is a block.  It’s about 2 feet, 3 

feet block.  You know, it’s, I want to say it is about twelve, fifty 

feet, the wall.  And, we have to do it right in the middle.  It’s all 

inside that.    

 Like he said, you don’t go too much out.  What is it three feet 

out? 

 MR. PANICO: Yes, 3.5 feet projects.  And, about 6.5 feet long. 

 So, it would be concrete block on the outside. 

 MR. CAMPUTARO:  It is concrete block, already. No?   

 So, we need like a --- I don’t think we need like a post or 

something.  I don’t think we need it because it is already concrete 

block.  It can go right --- 

 MR. BOHIGIAN:  How tall is it? 

 MR. CAMPUTARO:  It’s --- the oven.  They got it about 5 feet 

tall.  With the feet. 

 MR. BOHIGIAN:  So that outside thing will only be tops 6 feet 

tall?  Or something like that. 

 THE CHAIR:  So, you are basically saying the bump out is going to 

be cinder block.  Is it going to match the building itself? 

 MR. CAMPUTARO:  Yes.  We have to match the building.  Yah. 

 THE CHAIR:  And, you’ve got a fence that goes around it? 

 MR. CAMPUTARO: No.  No fence that goes around it. 

 THE CHAIR:  What is that --- 

 MR. PANICO:  The projection that’s here (indicating).  That’s 

just – 

 THE CHAIR:  --- the thing that --- 
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 MR. CAMPUTARO:  The fence it starts about another 10 feet and 

goes up north. That’s the fence.  It goes all away around the 

building. 

 MR. PANICO:  What is back here now? 

 THE CHAIR: Yes, what is that? 

 MR. CAMPUTARO:  This one --- this is a pipe.  It’s a pipe that 

goes straight up.  The pipe for the --- it is an old pipe.  I don’t 

know --- chimney. 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  It looks like in the rear of the yard it says vinyl 

fence. 

 MR. CAMPUTARO: The vinyl fence is on the north, north about 10 

feet up north. It goes around where they put the dumpster.  

Everything.  All the way around.  

 There is nothing in the back over there.  Maybe there was a fence 

because I see wood on the bottom. 

 MR. BOHIGIAN:   I was just going to ask you about that. 

 MR. PANICO: Yah, so I’m going to guess, I think what you are 

questioning, just to make sure we’re on the same page here.  You were 

asking about essentially this line (indicating) right here? 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  Correct. 

 MR. PANICO:  Okay.  Is that just like an old planter or – 

 MR. CAMPUTARO:  It was like an old 2 by 6, 2 by 8.  Down on the 

floor.  Just a mess all over the place. 

 THE CHAIR:  Oh, okay.  So, it’s just like planters, railroad ties 

going around. 

 MR. LUIGI:  Yah. 

 THE CHAIR:  Okay, got it.   Got it. 

 MR. BOHIGIAN: So, it would be painted to match the building?  The 

concrete? 

 MR. CAMPUTARO: Yah, everything would match --- yes. 

 THE CHAIR:  Any other questions? 

 Matt? 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  No. 

 THE CHAIR:  Thank you very much. 

 MR. CAMPUTARO:  Thank you.  Have a good night. 
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 Anyone here speaking in favor of this application? 

 Anyone speaking in favor? 

 (No response) 

 Anyone opposed to this application? 

 (No response) 

 Hearing none, this application is closed. 
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 E. APPEAL #6347A, application of Margaret Kopacz for a 7’ side 

yard setback variance for a new shed under Sections 7A-00 & 15-04 of 

the Zoning Regulations, 51 Merrell Avenue, property of Margaret Kopacz 

in an R-HD zone. 

 THE CHAIR:   Will the applicant or his representative state their 

name and address for the record? 

 MS. KOPACZ:  Margaret Kopacz, 51 Meriden Avenue.  Southington, 

Connecticut. 

 THE CHAIR:  Okay. 

 (Pause) 

 MS. KOPACZ:  So, basically, we want to build a shed at the end of 

the driveway.   That’s it. 

 (Pause) 

 MR. PUGLIESE:  I went by this afternoon and saw a fence being 

erected. 

 MS. KOPACZ:  Yah.  We’re putting a fence up. 

 MR. PUGLIESE:  Is that on the property line? 

 MS. KOPACZ:  Uh, it’s like one feet(sic) from property line. We 

follow all the rules of the city hall.  I came to building, to zoning. 

 MR. PUGLIESE:  And, the shed will be an additional 3 feet away 

from the --- 

 MS. KOPACZ:  We want it like 3 feet, 4 feet from behind, 4 or 5 

and 3 feet from our neighbor on the right. 

 All because my husband has a construction business and he has a 

truck.  So, he would like to keep all the equipment and everything in 

the shed.  He can just drive there, park, and repack what he needs. 

 MR. PUGLISE: So, the dimensions that you are giving us are from 

the property line and not from the fence. 

 MS. KOPACZ:  Yes.  That is correct. 

 THE CHAIR:  And, you’ve got a hill in the back? 

 MS. KOPACZ:  Yes. 

 THE CHAIR:  And, okay. 

 MS. KOPACZ:  Yah.   

 THE CHAIR:  And, why can’t you move it over to the left a little 

bit? 
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 MS. KOPACZ:  Well, like I say, it will be like almost like 8 

feet, so it will be like almost in the middle of my back yard. It is a 

really small property.   

 And, we just want it straight from the driveway, as I mentioned.  

When my husband goes back with the truck, he can easily repack what 

all the stuff is that he needs. 

 THE CHAIR:  I did notice that the number of properties in that 

area, the sheds are built right on the property line. 

 MS. KOPACZ:  Yes. 

 THE CHAIR:  Pretty close to the property line. 

 MS. KOPACZ:  The previous was on the property line and we took it 

out. 

 MR. BOHIGIAN: Say that again? 

 MS. KOPACZ:  The previous one was on the property line and we 

just removed it. 

 MR. PUGLIESE:  So, actually the new shed you are putting up does 

not infringe on the boundary as much as the old one. 

 MS. KOPACZ:  Yah. 

 MR. PUGLIESE:  Dave, what property are we looking at? 

 MS. KOPACZ:  This one.  Um-hum. 

 MR. BOHIGIAN:  Where is the new one going to be? 

 MS. KOPACZ: Actually, the new one will be (inaudible).  The old 

one was on the left side, lower.  This one here (indicating). 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  The new shed you want to put up would be the only 

shed in the yard, right? 

 MS. KOPACZ:  Yes.  That is correct. 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  We could have a condition that there be no other 

sheds. 

 MR. PUGLIESE:  How tall would that shed be? 

 MS. KOPACZ: Um, I don’t know. 

 (Chuckles) 

 THE CHAIR:  What was the question, Joe? 

 MR. PUGLIESE:  How tall? 

 MS. KOPACZ:   (Inaudible) 
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 MR. PUGLIESE:  Because she is putting up a nice fence around the 

property line.  I don’t think that shed is going to be very high above 

it. 

 MR. O’KEEFE: Is this the actual shed that you are going to put 

up? 

 MS. KOPACZ:  Something like that.  My husband wants the doors on 

the side and a little bit more space at the back so we can --- 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  But this shape, this height? 

 MS.  KOPACZ: He said a little bit higher than this one, so I am 

not quite sure.  Is this a requirement that you guys have?  I don’t 

know. I know it has to be 200 square feet. 

 MR. PUGLIESE:  We are just concerned about how it is going to 

look to the neighbors. 

 MS. KOPACZ:  Oh, we make it look nice. 

 MR. PUGLIESE:  Have you talked to your neighbors about this? 

 MS. KOPACZ:  My neighbors, I don’t ask.  But I can ask them if 

you would like me to.    

 I know my neighbor on the left, he don’t care completely. 

 On the right side, they’re really nice, too. 

 We ask them about fences and we told them that we are wanting to 

do more stuff and they’re okay with it. 

 (Pause) 

 THE CHAIR:  Any other questions?   

 MR. O’KEEFE:  The only concern is I’d just like to see the height 

of the shed. 

 THE CHAIR:  I agree, yah. 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  I’d like to see, if you could bring us a drawing of 

the actual shed. 

 MS. KOPACZ:  Okay. 

 THE CHAIR:  And, the dimensions of the height, et cetera. 

 MS. KOPACZ: Okay.  Do you want me to email or just do I need to 

come over to the next meeting? 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  Yah.  Bring it to the next meeting or submit it 

prior to that. 

 MS. KOPACZ:  Okay, sounds good. 
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 THE CHAIR:  Okay? 

 MS. KOPACZ: Yup. 

 THE CHAIR:  Is there anyone here speaking in favor? 

 (No response) 

 Anyone opposing this application? 

 (No response) 

 Thank you. 

 Can I have a motion to continue the public hearing? 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  Motion to continue the public hearing. 

 MR. PUGLIESE:  Second. 

 (Motion passed unanimously on a voice vote.) 

 THE CHAIR:  See you at the next meeting with the specifications 

and hopefully a drawing of the actual building. 

 MS. KOPACZ:  Yah.  I will email it, first. 

 Thank you. 
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 CONTINUED PUBLIC HEARING ITEMS 

 

 A. APPEAL #6341A, application of JC Customs for a 6.5’ side 

yard setback variance for a garage addition under Sections 7A-00 & 15-

04 of the Zoning Regulations, 1131 West Center Street, property of 

Mark J. Palmieri, in an R-2025 zone. 

 THE CHAIR:  Will the representative or the applicant state their 

name and address for the record? 

 MR. CYME:  Good evening.   Justin Cyme, 1141 West Center Street 

Extension.   Southington. 

 THE CHAIR:  Okay. 

 MR. CYME: I think the only thing that we were looking for was a 

survey done for the property. 

 THE CHAIR:  Yup. 

 MR. CYME:  Which has been taken care of.   I’ll leave these 

papers presented to you. 

 (Pause, pause) 

 THE CHAIR:  We are talking 13.5 feet from the property line? 

 MR. CYME:  Correct.   Asking a six-and-a-half-foot variance, yes.  

Making the overall structure of the garage, which I have plans for 

you, 25 feet outside. 

 (Undertone comments) 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  What would the height of the structure be? 

 MR. CYME: It wouldn’t be any different.  We are matching the 

existing rooflines.  So, it wouldn’t be any different than what he 

existing house is. 

 MR. PUGLIESE: Is this our copy? 

 MR. CYME:  Yes.  You can keep that.  Yes. 

 There would be no change in elevation on the property.   No 

change at all. 

 (Undertone comments) 

 THE CHAIR:  Okay.   Do we have any questions? 

 MR. BOHIGIAN: Hold on!  Let me look at it. 

 (Pause, pause) 

 THE CHAIR:  All set, Ron? 
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 MR. BOHIGIAN: Yup. 

 THE CHAIR:  Okay.  

 Questions? 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  No questions.  

 THE CHAIR: Okay.  Thank you for providing that information that 

we asked for at the last meeting. 

 MR. CYME:  Of course.  Thank you. 

 THE CHAIR:  Anyone here speaking in favor of this application? 

 (No response) 

 Anyone opposing this application? 

 (No response) 

 Hearing none, this application is closed. 
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 B. APPEAL #6332A, application of Ryan Kelly for a 3,000 sq.ft. 

lot area variance under Sections 7A-00 & 15-04 of the Zoning 

Regulations, 34 Williams Street & 40 Matthews Street (Parcel C) 

property of 1Ryle Builders, LLC in an R-12 zone. 

 THE CHAIR:  This has been withdrawn.  So, we don’t have to deal 

with that one. 

  

 

7:51 o’clock, p.m. 
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NEW BUSINESS 

 

 A. APPEAL #6343A, application of Harvest Liquor Shoppe, LLC 

for a special exception for a package store location approval under 

Sections 4-01.32B, 4-03.32, 11-04 & 15-05 of the Zoning Regulations, 

2110 Meriden Waterbury Tpke., property of Gibbs Oil Company Limited 

Partnership in a B zone. 

 Mr. O’Keefe made a motion to approve #6343A.  Mr. Pugliese 

seconded. 

Discussion: 

 Mr. O’Keefe noted it complies with 11-04.  It’s in the right 

zone. 

 Motion passed 5 to 0 on a roll call vote. 
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 B. APPEAL #6344A, application of Dennis Dombroski for a 43’ 

side yard setback variance for an existing horse barn where 100’ from 

a property line is required under Section 2-01A.4 & 15-04 of the 

Zoning Regulations, 553 Laning Street, property of Ricard F.  Paul T. 

Greenleaf c/o Richard F. Greenleaf in an R-80 zone. 

 Continued during the public hearing portion. 
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 C. APPEAL #6345A, application of Camputaro Pizza LLC for a 

special exception to allow restaurant beer & wine service under 

Sections 4-01.32, 4-03.32A & 15-05 of the Zoning Regulations, 1765 

Meriden Waterbury Tpke., property of Asterios Ftergiotis c/o Catherine 

L. Ftergiotis, Executris in a B zone. 

 Mr. O’Keefe made a motion to approve with conditions. 

Conditions: 

 - Bar seats be limited to six. 

 - That there be no live entertainment. 

 - Any significant change to the floorplan as determined by 

the zoning enforcement officer would require a new application. 

 - Any changes in management or permittee would require a new 

application. 

 Mr. Pugliese seconded. 

Discussion: 

 Mr. O’Keefe felt it fit into this particular restaurant and I 

think the conditions are reasonable conditions for it. 

 Motion passed 5 to 0 on a roll call vote. 
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 D. APPEAL #6346A, application of Marna Geraci for an 8.5’ side 

yard setback variance for a building addition under Sections 7A-00 & 

15-04 of the Zoning Regulations, 1765 Meriden Waterbury Tpke., 

property of Asterios Ftergiotis c/o Catherine L. Ftergiotis, Executrix 

in a B zone. 

 Mr. O’Keefe made a motion to approve #6346A.  Mr.  Gworek 

seconded. 

Discussion: 

 Mr. O’Keefe said it is obviously an increasing of a nonconforming 

use however, it’s the only viable place to put the pizza oven given 

where the kitchen is.  And, aesthetically, it is not going to have any 

effect on the neighborhood. 

 Mr. Bohigian added that per the applicant it’s going to be 

painted to match the building.  

 Mr. O’Keefe said it would blend with the building and it’s going 

to be very low profile and not really visible to the neighbors. 

 Mr. Pugliese noted the exception is only in area.  He’s not 

getting closer to the property line.   Mr. O’Keefe responded it is 

getting closer from the building. It is the increase of a 

nonconforming use but it is not closer than the closest point. 

 Motion passed 5 to 0 on a roll call vote. 
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 E. APPEAL #6347A, application of Margaret Kopacz for a 7’ side 

yard setback variance for a new shed under Sections 7A-00 & 15-04 of 

the Zoning Regulations, 51 Merrell Avenue, property of Margaret Kopacz 

in an R-HD zone. 

 Public hearing continued. 
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CONTINUED PUBLIC HEARING ITEMS 

  

 A. APPEAL #6341A, application of JC Customs for a 6.5’ side 

yard setback variance for a garage addition under Sections 7A-00 & 15-

04 of the Zoning Regulations, 1131 West Center Street, property of 

Mark J. Palmieri, in an R-2025 zone. 

 Mr. O’Keefe made a motion to approve #6341A.   Mr. Pugliese 

seconded. 

Discussion: 

 Mr. O’Keefe noted that the applicant did comply with our request 

to provide us with a more detailed sketch and an A-2 survey so we 

actually know where it is so the zoning enforcement officer knows 

where it is when they apply for permits. 

 I think the plan is consistent with the neighborhood. 

 Motion passed 5 to 0 on a roll call vote. 
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 B. APPEAL #6332A, application of Ryan Kelly for a 3,000 sq.ft. 

lot area variance under Sections 7A-00 & 15-04 of the Zoning 

Regulations, 34 Williams Street & 40 Matthews Street (Parcel C) 

property of 1Ryle Builders, LLC in an R-12 zone. 

 WITHDRAWN. 

 

8. MISCELLANEOUS / OLD BUSINESS / NEW BUSINESS 

 Mr. Lavallee said there are three new applications for next time.  

A front yard setback, a restaurant liquor and patio liquor. 

  

 A. Adoption of the 2019 ZBA meeting schedule. 

 It was decided to meet the last meeting date in July and August.  

We will meet the 23
rd
 of July and the 27

th
 of August. 

 Everyone agreed. 

 

9. ADJOURNMENT 

 Mr. Pugliese made a motion to adjourn.   Mr. O’Keefe seconded.  

Motion passed unanimously on a voice vote. 

 (Whereupon, the meeting was adjourned at 7:58 o’clock.) 

 

    Robert Salka, Chairman 

 


